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When 16 months elapse between submission of an offer for an 
alternate oroduct and award, aaencyis failure to consider 
whether it could evaluate the alternate oroduct by such means 
as first article testing is not reasonable or consistent with 
the Competition in Contracting Act requirement for advance 
planning. . ,. . .., 

. . ; . . . . 

DECISION 

Freund Precision, Inc. protests the award of a contract to 
the Grimes Division of Midland Ross Corporation under request 
for proposals (RFP) No. DLA400-85-R-4679, issued bv the 
Defense General Supplv Center (DGSC), Richmond, Virainia, a 
field activity of the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA). Freund 
questions the contractinq activity's failure to complete 
evaluation of its offer for an alternate product within the 
16-month period between the submission of its initial offer 
and the award. 

we sustain the protest. 

The solicitation, issued on Februarv 8, 1985, sought offers 
for a base quantity of 300, plus an unspecified option 
quantity, of a light base assembly, identified in the RFP as 
Grimes part number 11-04-83-l. It is a component of an 
emergency exit light used on several Air Force and Navy air- 
craft. Offerors were permitted to submit quotes for alter- 
nate products as defined in a standard solicitation clause 
entitled "Product Offered." This clause requires offerors of 
alternate products to submit all drawings, specifications, or 
other data necessary to enable the government to determine 
whether they are either identical to or physically, mechan- 
ically, electronically, and functionallv interchangeable with 
the oroduct specified. The clause warns offerors that the 
failure to furnish all necessary information may oreclude 
their consideration, and it additionally states that an 
alternate product will be considered technicallv unacceptable 



if acceptability cannot be determined before award. The 
solicitation further provided that award would be made to the 
lowest-priced, technically acceptable offeror. 

Freund and Grimes were the only firms to submit offers. 
Freund, offerinq an alternate product (Freund Precision part 
number 50280) that it stated had the identical form, fit, and 
function of the specified part, submitted the low unit price, 
$88.10. Its total contract price was 526,430 FOB destina- 
tion. Grimes' unit price was $90.05 for a total contract 
price of $27,015 FOB oriqin. 

Freund included drawings of its product with its offer but 
did not furnish the aqencv with anv other technical data. 
Technical personnel at DGSC reviewed the drawinqs and con- 
cluded that the information furnished was insufficient to 
evaluate Freund's product. They notified Freund of this 
findinq and advised the firm to submit additional technical 
data for both its product and the specified Grimes part by 
May 30, 1985. 

In respondinq to this request, Freund availed itself of the 
activitv's reverse enyineerinq proqram, which entailed t,he ., .* . .ourchase >;f the: desiqnat"d part from the aqerxv'and use, of 
this samjie to develop drawinqs throush reverse enqineerinqr 
The protester submitted these additional materials to the 
aqencv on May 31, 1985. Aqain, the technical personnel at 
DGSC reviewed Freund's materials but determined that without 
drawinqs of the Grimes part, they could not evaluate the 
technical acceptabilitv of the protester's product. DGSC 
also furnished Freund's materials to enqineers of its Value 
Enqineerinq Proqram Office, which in turn forwarded them for 
review to the Navy and Air Force offices responsible for 
evaluatinq alternate products. DGSC also tried unsuccess- 
fullv to obtain the required drawinas and technical data from 
Grimes. The Navy and Air Force both stated that they could 
not evaluate Freund's product without additional test and 
performance data to verify adequate performance of the end 
item, i.e., the emergency liqht with the Freund part 
installed. 

In June 1986, DGSC concluded that it could not then 
evaluate Freund's product and that it would be unable to do 
so in the near future. Moreover, by this time DGSC's stock 
of the part had been depleted, as it had not purchased any of 
the emerqency liqht base assemblies since the inception of 
this procurement in January 1985. The contractinq officer 
therefore determined that award could not be delayed anv 
longer. He asked Grimes, the onlv offeror found technically 
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acceptable, to submit a best and final offer. On June 18, 
1986, DGSC awarded that firm a contract for the base quantity 
of 300 at a unit price of $99. By letter dated July 1, DGSC 
notified the protester of this action and further advised it 
that first article tests were beinq developed and that an 
adequate competitive orocurement packaqe should be available 
by September 1987. 

Freund ess-entially charses that DGSC's failure to evaluate 
its product in the 16-month period that elaosed from the sub- 
mission of its initial offer to the date of award was unrea- 
sonable. The part beina procured, Freund states, is of a 
simple desiqn that is easily analyzed by reverse enqineerinq, 
as the efforts of its own staff demonstrate. Freund contin- 
ues that the drawinqs it preoared during this process, at its 
own expense, are sufficient to enable the aqency to evaluate. 
its product. DGSC's insistence on obtaininq all technical 
data for the desiqnated Grimes part in order to evaluate its 
product, Freund thus maintains, perpetuates the sole-source 
procurement of the product. 

. . 
. . 

The record here indicates that had DGSC and the user 
activities planned ahead, thev miqht have been ab!,? to evpl- . 
uate Freund's a.lternate j'roduct wllhout resor't tr :omoarisons 
of specifications and'drawinqs for Zhe Grimes part. As 
suqqested bv ‘DGSC in refer'rinq to f'uture acquisitions, firsf 
article testinq can be utilized to evaluate alternate offers 
for this snare part. Comoare R.H. Aircraft Co., Inc., 
~-222565 et al., Aua. 7, 1986, 86-2 CPD Y( 143 (agencv's 
insistencro=nsine qualification testinq, rather than first 
article, is not unreasonable when duct assemblies offered bv 
protester are critical to safe and effective operation of 
C-130 aircraft). While we recoqnize that first article 
approval takes time, it does not appear that DISC even con- 
sidered emplovina this technique for the subject procurement. 
Had it done so the beqinninq of the 16-month period that 
elapsed between submission of initial proposals and contract 
award, it should have been able to conduct a competitive pro- 
curement. In this reqard, we note that by May 1985, when the 
aqency asked the protester to submit additional data concern- 
inq both its own and the Grimes part, the Competition in 
Contractinq Act of 1984, 10 U.S.C. ,S 2305 (Supp. III 1985) 
was in effect. This section requires advance procurement 
planninq and development of sbecifications so as to permit 
agencies to obtain full and open competition. 

In view of the agency's depleted stock and the fact that 
first article tests had not been developed at the time of the 
award in June 1986, we cannot sav that the award itself was 
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improper. However, because lack of advance planninq 
unreasonably denied the protester with the opportunity to 
compete for this award, we find that Freund is entitled to 
its costs of filinq and pursuinq this orotest, includina 
reasonable attorney's fees. See 4 C.F.R. 21.6(d), (e) 
(1986); hrlalco Plastics, B-219886, Dec. 23, 1985, 85-2 C?D 
11 701. Freund should submit its claims for such costs 
directly to the aaency. 4 C.F.R. 5 21.6(f). Furthermore, we 
are recommendinq that the agency, in exercisinq the option 
for an additional unsoecified quantity of the emerqencv liqht 
base assemblies, orocure only the minimum amount needed until 
it can develop a competitive procurement packaqe which 
includes an adequate method for qualifyinq alternate 
products. 

The protest is sustained. 

D of the TJnited States 
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